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INTERVIEW

Hans-Georg Niedermeyer 
Director of the Central Authority of the German  
Federal States for Safety (ZLS), Munich

Could you begin by briefly explaining 
to our readers what function ZLS per-
forms in Germany?

The range of tasks that ZLS performs 
can essentially be divided into two 
areas. Firstly, I should mention ZLS’s 
function as a delegating authority:

Bodies intending to perform particular 
inspection and certification activities 
governed by the Product Safety Act 
(Produktsicherheitsgesetz – ProdSG) 
require a special permit to do so. ZLS is 
responsible for issuing this permit and 
for carrying out the relevant assess-
ment procedure. This applies to
 ▪ Appointed bodies (including those 

acting in accordance with the First 
Ordinance to the Explosives Act and 
the Ordinance on Transportable Pres-
sure Equipment),

 ▪ Inspection bodies that are allowed to 
award the GS symbol to ready-to-use 
products,

 ▪ Approved inspection bodies that per-
form regular tests on equipment re-
quiring inspection.

ZLS also monitors the activities of these 
bodies. ZLS is also the notifying authori-
ty for appointed bodies under ProdSG, 
i.e. it notifies the European Commissi-
on and the other Member States with 
regard to these bodies which are there-
by the right to operate in any EU Mem-
ber State. 

With the change in the State Treaty in 
2013, ZLS also took on new coordina-
ting and supporting roles assisting the 
market surveillance authorities of the 
German states under ProdSG. It is also 
planned for certain executive responsi-
bilities of the German state authorities 
to be transferred or devolve completely 
to ZLS.

What coordinating tasks does this 
involve and what influence does ZLS 
exert on the market surveillance au-
thorities in this regard?

Coordination primarily applies to tho-
se activities of the market surveillance 
authorities that were newly introduced 
with the entry into force of EC Regula-
tion No. 765/2008 on accreditation and 
market surveillance.

This includes activities involving com-
munication and reporting to the Com-
mission as well as the creation and 
forwarding of the market surveillance 
programme or regular reports on the 
results of market surveillance activities. 
ZLS also coordinates the participation 
of market surveillance authorities in 
EU-wide, cross-border market surveil-
lance operations as well as coordina-
ting training and exchange program-
mes. ZLS acts as the single point of 
contact in Germany for market surveil-
lance authorities from other EU Mem-
ber States. It represents Germany at 
EU level in matters relating to the use 
and further development of ICSMS and 
is the central contact for the customs 
administration on market surveillance 
matters.

By 2017, ZLS will also gradually take 
over the tasks of the representatives of 
the German states on the relevant bo-
dies at EU level. These bodies are pri-
marily the committees and the ADCO 
groups on the internal market directi-
ves transposed in ProdSG.

All these tasks aim to improve the flow 
of information between individual mar-
ket surveillance authorities as well as 
between market surveillance autho-
rities and the European Commission. 
This ultimately serves to harmonize 
the way in which the locally competent 
market surveillance authorities opera-
te. ZLS, however, has no direct influen-
ce or even any authority over the indi-
vidual local authorities in this regard.

How comprehensive is this coordinati-
on remit? Does it also include consu-
mer goods law or the law on chemi-
cals?

No. ZLS’s coordination remit is express-
ly restricted to the scope of the Product 
Safety Act. The authorities responsible 
for the execution of other legislation – 
such as the Consumer Goods Ordinance 
or REACH – have developed their own 
coordination mechanisms. As far as 
the placing of products on the market 
is concerned, however, many products 
are subject to more than one piece of 
legislation. In these cases, several ad-
ministrations with differing structures 
and cultures are responsible for mar-
ket surveillance. Mechanisms for com-
prehensive “horizontal” coordination 
currently do not exist. Baden-Württem-
berg’s initiative for a working commit-
tee on the “cross-sector coordination 
of market surveillance” represents an 
interesting foray in this direction.

What is the function of the ICSMS sys-
tem here? Is it regularly used by mar-
ket surveillance authorities, economic 
operators or even consumers?

The ICSMS (Information and Communi-
cation System for Market Surveillance) 
is of decisive importance in coordina-
ting the work of the market surveillan-
ce authorities. In this Europe-wide da-
tabase, the authorities are able to enter 
structured information on the products 
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they investigate. This information is 
then directly available to all participa-
ting authorities (including the customs 
authorities) for their work. The system 
enables the authorities to exchange 
specific information on product issues 
and resolve these by cooperating th-
rough a cross-border network. All those 
with database access have recourse to 
the same centrally stored information.

Relevant ICSMS data is also made ac-
cessible to the public where this is in 
line with the market surveillance au-
thorities’ obligation to maintain confi-
dentiality.

On the basis of Article 23 of Regulati-
on (EC) No. 765/2008, ICSMS is now 
the general information management 
system to be used by the market sur-
veillance authorities of all EU Member 
States.

What potential influence does ZLS 
have at European level? Is there suf-
ficient coordination between the mar-
ket surveillance authorities?

As I mentioned earlier, responsibili-
ty for representing the German states 
in EU bodies on matters relating to 
ProdSG will devolve fully to ZLS from 
2017 onwards. The market surveillance 
authorities of the German states will 
then have a single voice, as it were, in 
the relevant coordinating bodies at EU 
level. But even at EU level, coordinati-
on is virtually only within the individual 
sectors and thus policy-related. This is 
why we have high hopes for the pro-
posal within the Commission’s Product 
Safety and Market Surveillance Package 
of February 2013 to set up a European 
Market Surveillance Forum. Through 
this body, the horizontal aspects of exe-
cutive activities could also be “harmo-
nized”.

What do you think of the European 
Commission’s current practice on the 
RAPEX website of publishing risks 
other than those deemed to be seri-
ous?

The RAPEX system should, in my opi-
nion, not be overloaded so as not to 
undermine its alerting effect. If reports 
about low-risk products are also pu-
blished, this would lead to a flood of 
information that could no longer be 
used effectively. Also, there is often in-
sufficient data for the consumer to cle-

arly identify the reported product, thus 
resulting in general suspicion being 
thrown on an entire group of similar 
products. A further problem is that re-
ports are not deleted once the actual 
issue has been resolved.

The Product Safety and Market Sur-
veillance Package proposed by the 
European Commission appears to be 
floundering, not least because of dis-
pute over the indication of country 
of origin (“Made in…”). Do you have 
more detailed information on this, 
particularly as regards the entry into 
force of the proposed regulations?

The demand for an indication of coun-
try of origin contained in the draft for 
a new Product Safety Regulation has, 
indeed, up to now prevented an agree-
ment from being reached. The new 
draft Market Surveillance Regulation 
submitted at the same time should 
meet with sufficient support, however. 
I believe the only way to make progress 
in the foreseeable future is to unbundle 
the Product Safety and Market Surveil-
lance Package.

Finally: do you have the impression 
that the level of actually delivered pro-
duct safety has risen or fallen in recent 
years?

I would need statistically validated data 
to gain a correct and reliable impressi-
on. Here, as with other statistics on the 
results of official market surveillance 
activities, the RAPEX statistics are not a 
suitable source of information. Market 
surveillance tries to target its resources 
to those places where it is very likely 
to be able to remove unsafe products 
from the market. It is neither its objec-
tive nor its job to use comprehensive 
representative samples to obtain an 
accurate picture of the market situati-
on with regard to product safety. A high 
“hit rate” thus tends to be more an in-
dication that the authorities are focu-
sing on the right areas rather than an 
indication of a large number of unsafe 
products on the market as a whole.

Not even test results from consumer 
protection institutions are an objective 
yardstick. Such tests often use self-de-
fined criteria that are higher than the 
legal standards. From time to time, ad-
ditional quality standards are reviewed 
but these have no relevance for safety 
and so cannot be enforced by the mar-

ket surveillance authorities. If products 
that fail to meet these standards are 
then termed unsafe, this gives a distor-
ted picture.

Our legislation on product safety which 
is based on European standards has 
helped us to achieve a high degree of 
safety. At the same time, however, this 
is not a European market sealed off 
from the rest of the world but a global 
market where products from all parts 
of the world are offered, including pro-
ducts whose manufacturers are not 
aware of the European regulations, or 
products not originally intended for the 
European market. In the age of internet 
shopping, market surveillance autho-
rities are faced with new challenges 
where efficiently sniffing out unsafe 
products and permanently removing 
them from the market is concerned.  

Many thanks, Mr Niedermeyer, for your 
honest responses.
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